MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 8th MARCH 2013 AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL
Present:     Cllr. F. Hill (Chairman),  Cllr. D. Forster, K. Haines, Cllr. G Plowman and Cllr. J. Shorthouse, Cllr. G. 

     Tully

In attendance:  R. Parker (clerk)
PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/3
Apologies for absence.    
 Received from Cllr. D. Smith and  Cllr. P. Smith, Mrs. L. Chilton
2/3
Variation in order of business – 
No alterations were deemed necessary
3/3
Declarations of members interest – 
Cllr. G. Tully declared an interest in the planning application in respect of Trent Farm.  He duly completed the relevant form 
4/3
Minutes of the previous meeting.   
These were circulated, read and approved as a true record.
5/3
To determine which items should be taken with the public excluded. – 
No change deemed necessary
6/3
Outstanding Matters – 

The two posts on the village green that had been knocked over during the recent icy weather had been replaced but a comment had been received from a parishioner that the new posts do not match the existing.  The councillors offered to inspect the work and pass on their comments to the clerk.
Whilst we have one quotation for the improvements to the finger post on the village green it would be beneficial if alternative quotes could be received.  Councillors to seek further contractors – Clerk has a specification. 
A complaint had been received about the new fence recently erected on Newton Park.    This is a matter for the Newton Park Residents Association and complaints should be forwarded to them   The suggestion that the local Horticultural Society should plant out the various planters in the village is still ongoing – possibly some of the planters will need to be replaced.
7/3
Clerks report.   
The dog waste bin has now been fitted by the clerk at the entrance to the recreation ground.  SDDC had been asked to carry out emptying on a regular basis – They have quoted a charge of £4.04 per month.

Initial empting will be done during the first week of each month and they will monitor whether a monthly service is suitable.    Dogs are only allowed on the Recreation Field because public footpath 19 crosses the field but they must be on a lead
8/3
Chairmans report – 
 Cllr. Hill reported that he had attended the Safer Neighbourhood Meeting at Findern Village Hall on 14th February  - The police report advised that crime in the area was generally lower but warned that thefts from parked vehicles has still a problem – the public were asked to be more vigilant by not leaving valuables in sight.    The problem of dog fouling is being addressed with one offender being issued with a fixed penaltyof £75.   Cllr. Hill reported that SDDC is the second fastest growing area nationally .   SDDC are also making efforts to increase financial savings.
Cllr. Hill will be attending a flood liaison meeting at Swadlincote on 21st March 2013
e is on he 
9/3
Parish Councilors reports.    

Cllr. Shorthouse had attended the Village Hall meeting and reported:-


The council tax re-assessment has now been agreed but unfortunately this had resulted in a substantial increase.      
Their  bank balance now stands at £12,680  

 The Village Hall AGM will take place on 9th April 2013. 
  The Village Hall will again be the venue for local elections on 7th May 2013.   Quotations had been received for the window replacement but approval by the conservation officer was still awaited.  
 There was a roof leak at the Village Hall the cause of which is proving difficult to establish.  There is an offer by the rifle club for any interested persons to enquire about joining.
 A parishioner had reported that a hedge on the opposite side of the recreation field had overgrown which was causing difficulty to use a stile. 
 There was a damaged water hydrant on the village green, a manhole cover on Repton Road and a drain close to the school needed attention – Cllr. Hill offered to check these and report any faults to SDDC

Cllr. Shorthouse also reported that seven weddings had been booked at St. Mary’s church for this year  

Cllr. Haines reported that the Art Group entry on our website had been updated.   
 She also pointed out that the activities of the Village Hall was not sufficiently detailed for the benefit of the parishioners and she will look into improving the situation  

Cllr. Plowman had received a comment from a parishioner that grass was spreading across the pavement on Repton Road – The clerk will inspect.

10/3
Planning applications and decisions
Newton House, Bretby Lane application is still pending.

Mr. Hiatt a parishioner with a small plot of land in Church Lane had written to the clerk thanking the Parish Council for their advice.   His letter had been distributed to all the Parish Councilors – if there is to be any further change it will have to be referred to SDDC who will ask for the Parish Council comments at that time.

Trent Farm, Repton Road.  – Application for planning permission for the erection of a silo – Cllr. Tully who lives in Mill Close registered  an interest and left the meeting.   A general discussion occurred between the remainder of the Parish Councillors.  It was unanimously decided that there was no objection to the proposed work    

The erection of a detached house on Repton Road. -  This application had been discussed in June/July 2012 by the Parish Council who had registered an objection due to the poor access, the design and appearance was not considered suitable, and damage/destroying trees.   A renewed application had been made showing some modifications       A general discussion confirmed that our recent letter of objection still stood and that the close proximity of the trees was still a problem.
11/3
Trustees of the Recreation Ground.


Official approval had now been received concerning new trustees.   The original application had included five named persons but the final decision by the authorities was that only four names was acceptable and had therefore only registered four names.  The trustees being Mrs. D. Smith, Mrs J. Shorthouse, Mr. D. Tidy and mr. G. Tully          An application form had now been received regarding Q.E.2 Playing Fields registration which if successful will secure the grounds in perpetuity.   The local cricket committee will also be arranging a meeting with Cllr. Tully. 
12/3
Christmas Tree Festival – No further development but a donation will still be considered.

13/3
Village Hall Improvements – No further development but a donation will still be considered 
14/3
Correspondance.


An invitation from St. Giles to the Councillors to attend a Thanksgiving Service at Lichfield Cathedral on Sunday 28th April 2013

An invitation from the Chairman of South Derbyshire District Council to attend a Civic Dinner (cost £40)

on Saturday 23rd March 2013

A letter from the organizers of the Willington Raft Race seeking permission for starting the raft race in Newton Solney on Saturday 8th June – Unanimous agreement from Councillors.     A question was raised concerning organizing a “fun day” on the Recreation Field on the same day? – any response to be discussed

The Zurich Insurance Co. had forwarded a quotation for next years insurance.   This will be presented to the Parish Council when  our existing insurers forward their proposals

15/3
Finance


Accounts for payment


R. Parker -              Clerks fees/expenses for February


£117


Amount  held in bank accounts

£8608.77


A further invoice of £60 for the renewal of the stumps on the Village Green was held back to enable the councilors to check the site.

To consider requests for funding under s 137 – none - received  
16/2
Date and time of next meeting

Friday 12th April 2013 at 7.30pm at the Village Hall
PART 2 – EXEMPT ITEMS 


None

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.10pm
